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September 1, 2009
 

Dear Crystal,  this is an editorial, not a column.  Recent press releases should fill in the blanks for you.  Feel free to use it …Thanks,  Mike

 

In my capacity as the Police Chief in Ferndale, it is not unusual for me to meet and greet citizens and visitors and to address complaints, as well as to receive accolades for the good work of our staff, officers and concept teams.  We are flattered that hardly a week passes that I don’t receive a note, phone call or E-mail expressing gratitude for actions that Ferndale Police personnel have taken, some heroic and some routine, that have made someone’s life happier or more secure.

 

During the last week of August, I received a call from a resident who was frustrated about a “dope house” in her neighborhood that, despite previous search warrants and raids, had re-emerged once again to do “business” to the detriment of that neighborhood.  I had never met this person but had spoken to her over the phone about this matter several times.  She has always been cordial and cooperative and completely understands our mutual consternation, mine of course, with the “revolving doors of justice,” but that is a subject for another day.

 

Upon hearing of the resurgence at the house, I simply passed the request to “make it stop” on to my excellent command staff.

 

That day, the Oakland County Narcotics Enforcement Team was on the case.  On the second day, the undercover officers had secured enough information to secure a search warrant and to conduct a raid, at which, enough contraband was seized to seek additional arrest warrants.  During the raid, the neighbors cheered and greeted the officers with a great deal of gratitude.  Next, knowing that the house had to have a supplier, uniformed Ferndale officers apprehended and arrested that person over the weekend,  with a large quantity of drugs, intended to be distributed by the occupants of the home just raided.  This is yet another example of positive results gained from teamwork and information sharing and, hopefully, this “revolving door” will finally grind to a stop.

 

On Monday morning I was told that there was a resident in the lobby who wanted to speak to the Chief, so we did.  That person was the patient resident whom I had worked with on her neighborhood disaster who, after the latest efforts of our officers and NET, simply wanted to personally shake my hand and to thank us for our efforts…. Truly a gracious and thoughtful gesture that surely made my day!

 

If you live in Ferndale and suspect illegal activity, give us a call at 248-541-3650. Suppressing illegal activity is what we do and we are REALLY good at it.  If you want to talk to the Chief, my number is 248-546-2388.  If you don’t live in Ferndale or simply want to stay anonymous, call Crime Stoppers at 1-800-SPEAKUP (1-800-773-2587) to report anything suspicious. (you might even get a reward!)  They are a valuable partner for every police department in Southeast Michigan, but not nearly as effective as the eyes and ears of every law abiding person we serve.  Call us, we can’t call you!

 

Thanks,

Chief Michael P. Kitchen

Ferndale Police Department

Earth Friendly Fall Lawn Care
By, Crystal A. Proxmire

Having a beautiful lawn and caring for the environment don’t have to be contradictory, according to Lillian Dean, coordinator of the Southeast Oakland County Water Authority (SOCWA) Healthy Laws and Gardens.  Dean works with groups, businesses and cities to help encourage a healthy environment to help protect our water resources.
On August 26, 2009 SOCWA hosted a healthy lawn care seminar which taught residents from throughout the area basic tips for keeping a nice green lawn, including fertilizer use.  SOCWA also has created a program with stores in the area to help customers identify which fertilizers are environmentally-friendly, by giving them bright green labels.

Products with the SOCWA “Earth Friendly Lawn Fertilizer” Label must have little or no phosphorus content, have slow-release nitrogen and be free of pesticides.  All area ACO stores and many of the Ace Hardware stores participate in the labeling program, along with many other independent garden centers.  
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Dean suggests that homeowners avoid products that combine lawn food with chemicals to kill weeds.  “Weed and feed products apply pesticide to areas that do not need weed treatment, and sometimes the herbicide is not the right one for the weed,” Dean says.  “The best prevention for pests is HEALTHY SOIL with diverse microorganisms.”

SOCWA offers a 30 page HEALTHY LAWN CARE PROGRAM FOR HOMEOWNERS that readers can download for free at www.socwa.org/lawn_and_garden.htm.  There are also many other resources on the SOCWA website for the public to use in planning their lawns and gardens.

One of the main points of the Healthy Lawn Care Program is that grass is healthier and easier to maintain if grass clippings are left on the lawn to be used as mulch, and if the grass is cut to 3 inches in height.  “If grass is cut too short its ability to make its own food may be damaged.  Fertilizer spread on the lawn does not ‘feed’ the grass.  Fertilizer is more like a vitamin – since it helps the grass convert moisture and raw material into food,” says the program book.  It says that tall grass grows more slowly, needs less water, needs less fertilizer, reduces weeds and has fewer insect problems than short grass does.  

When you cut your grass often in the fall, the plants take energy trying to generate leaf growth rather than focusing on its roots.  By nature grass grows slower in the fall because it needs to build strong roots to store nutrients for the winter.  Cutting less frequently gives lawns the time they need to grow strong roots for next year.  

Fertilizing is also important because of this late-season root development.
SOCWA recommends that homeowners avoid using phosphorus because it may wash off the lawns and end up contaminating the water system. A good way to enrich the soil is to rake a thin layer of compost into an established lawn, leaving half the grass blade exposed to sunlight and air. They also suggest mowing dry leaves back into the lawn because they will decompose quickly and add nutrients to the system.  

The SOCWA program gives more details about these processes, as well as info on other topics like aeration, integrated pest management and natural weed control.  There are many resources on the SOCWA website and they frequently present important topics throughout SE Oakland County.  For more info go to www. HealthyLandscapes.com or www.socwa.org.

“I like artsy music and stuff like that, but there’s so much of it out there. We kind of like to be something different. Something fun. Like Kid Rock done right.”

Begging for more

Ferndale band The Beggars to help kick off DIY Festival Sept. 18

By Jessica Carreras

Steven Davis of The Beggars wants to change the rocker mantra: Sex, Drugs, Rock and Roll – and Football.

The lead singer of the Ferndale-based band, which is playing as part of the city’s Do It Yourself Festival at midnight on Friday night at The Loving Touch, is riding his bike to a friend’s house to watch football (no DUIs for him) when he speaks to Ferndale 115 about their sound, their ridiculous live shows and why Ferndale is an awesome city to live – and rock out – in.
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Though The Beggars have been around for seven years, Davis has only been in the band for three or for. One could hardly imagine the act without him, though: a mish-mash of rock, soul, funk and god-knows-what-else complete with a live show that rivals a night at The Ringwald in terms of theatrics. 
And where exactly does Davis get his zany dance moves, which include writhing around on the floor and climbing anything he can find – including his bandmates?

“Probably ’97 through ’99, I did pro wrestling locally, but I never finished my training,” he confesses. “If you want to meet weird people, get in the wrestling business. It’s pretty uncomfortable.”

Even weirder, he insists, than the world of music.

Though the 34-year-old Davis has given up his spandex-ridden days in the ring, his rock and roll side, begun in the early 2000s, lives on. As does his penchant for tight pants. “I’ve always been a huge fan of rock and roll, Led Zepplin. The classics,” he says of his rock beginnings. “I was in a band called The Honorable Mentions with some friends from high school. We just started jamming and getting drunk and stoned or whatever.”

And getting drunk and crazy at their shows is something The Beggars encourage. “We encourage drinking at our shows so if we fuck up, no one will notice,” he insists. “We like to do some impromptu stuff so no one ever sees the same Beggars show twice.”

Davis adds that their sound and their shows are all about having fun – which could explain the name of their 2007 full-length album, “Party to the People.” 

“We try to keep it really simple, like party rock for people,” Davis says. “I like artsy music and stuff like that, but there’s so much of it out there. We kind of like to be something different. Something fun. Like Kid Rock done right.”

There’s bound to be plenty of partying at the band’s DIY Fest set, too, which takes place right near the three-day event’s beer tent.

The Beggars will play as part of the Friday show’s after party at The Loving Touch, which goes until the wee hours of the morning. The whole event will feature a slew of musical acts, plus tons of booths of handmade wares strewn throughout Ferndale.

Davis didn’t go to the festival’s inaugural event last year, but adds that “the people I talked to that went were nuts about it.”

And he’s nuts about Ferndale.

Davis grew up in Livonia and spent a few years in Westland, but moved out to Fashionable Ferndale with a few friends who got a house in the area. “Seriously, Ferndale is phenomenal,” he gushes about the city. “It’s such a great place to live.”

The only change The Beggars would make, he says, it to have more music venues for them and other local bands to play at. Particularly, Davis emphasizes, places for all ages shows.

“I really want to play for kids and all ages – people that want to enjoy themselves,” Davis explains. “We play in front of a real hip crowd sometimes, and when you play in front of hipsters all the time, they just kind of stand there.”

For anyone who witnesses The Beggars in action – especially if they’re drunk, standing still might seem impossible.

Drew Barrymore Shares Ferndale Memories, Plans to Work More in “Super Groovy” City
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By, Crystal A. Proxmire

 

When stars come to town to make movies, it not only gives a spark to our local economies, it gives people throughout Michigan the hope that we can focus on new ways of putting ourselves to work.  One bright star that has inspired the area is Drew Barrymore, an ultra-famous lifelong actress who decided that Michigan was the place to make her Directorial debut.  Filmed in various cities, including Ferndale, Whip It is a fun and inspiring movie in its own right.  But it is made even more so by the fact that many of the faces that will be seen by millions on the big screen are from right here in Ferndale, MI.

 

Barrymore came back to the Detroit Area to release Whip It to an audience of excited roller skaters at the BonaVenture Roller Rink in Farmington Hills on Septemer 11, 2009.  This was her first reunion with many of the Michigan-based cast members.  It was also Barrymore’s opportunity to stop on her red-carpet-style entrance and talk to The Ferndale One-Fifteen News about her experiences in our funky little hometown.  In 2008 Barrymore shot on location at Mother Fletcher’s Vintage Clothing Store, and held base-camp at AJ’s Music Café.  We asked Barrymore what she thought of Ferndale and if she was planning on coming back to do more movies here.  “Ferndale was super groovy,” Barrymore said.  Then she turned to Derby Girl Racer McChaser, who happens to be from Ferndale, and they laughed together over a difficult scene to shoot.  

 

“Remember skating through that door like thirty some times,” McChaser said.  “Over and over.”  
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“But yes, Ferndale.  I would love to come back and shoot more there.  There seems like so many beautiful and unique venues to shoot at.  So yeah I will be back,” promised Barrymore.

 

After wrapping with reporters she went inside to a roller rink packed with screaming fans.  Some of the fans had camped out overnight, like Katherine Cronk of Pontiac who had the first spot since 2:30 the afternoon before.  Fourth in line was a familiar Ferndale face – Nicole Wrona, one of the talented spa treatment experts who works at Tantra Face and Body Spa at 23059 Woodward.  Wrona arrived at 8pm the night before, but decided not to spend the night.  The next morning she still had her spot, and brought breakfast to share with the diehard fans before her.

 

“It was cold and I was anxious so I couldn’t sleep,” said Cronk.  “I hope I get to meet Drew.  I”ve seen all her movies.  She’s my favorite.”  Cronk was joined by two devoted fans who came all the way to Chicago for a chance to see the star.
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Once inside fans were given a sneak peek at the movie, which comes to area theatres October 2, 2009. There was also plenty of roller skating and time for fans to meet the star.  Many of the Derby Girls were there too, to show off their moves and share stories of their filming experience.

 

Racer McChaser played Priness Slaya in the Whip It! Adaptation of competitive roller derby leagues.  “I was surprised by how much roller derby went into it all together.  They didn’t tell us much about the storyline, all we saw was the skating stuff,” McChaser said.  “It was great to see how much we were in it.  I can’t wait until I own the DVD and can pause it and say ‘that’s me,’ ‘that’s me.”

 

Off the red carpet McChaser is a tough and happy Ferndale gal named Amy Ruby who does both Derby Girls and speed skating for Skatin Station II.  Other Ferndale skaters include Lauren Brick (aka Polly Fester), Christina Iulianelli (aka Tiny Ninja) and Genevieve Harrison-Zdenek (aka Sass Knuckles).

 

For the latest info on the film industry in Ferndale, please continue to check out www.ferndale115.com on the first and fifteenth of every month
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March-A-Thon Steps Through Sept. 19

By, Crystal A. Proxmire
The Streets of Ferndale will boom with the sounds of 112 students from the Ferndale High School Marching Band in their second annual March-A-Thon.  This 7 km march helps raise money for the students to be able to play music and compete.
The procession will begin at 3pm on September 19th at Ferndale High School, located at 881 Pinecrest.  It will proceed north on Central, crossing W. Nine Mile to Geary Park. Between 4 and 4:30 the band will take a break at Roosevelt Elementary school where they and the public will enjoy $1 per scoop ice cream sundaes.  They will them move across Woodward Avenue to Coolidge Intermediate School on Bermuda.  The marchers will next cross Woodward Avenue at Cambourne and possibly play at the Ferndale Foods parking lot.  They will march to the Kulick Center and then back to Ferndale High School.  Along the way, the band will stop to perform private concerts for residents who are willing to make a donation of $25 to request a song.
Band Director Elon Jamison, who has been with the Ferndale School District over eleven years, is excited about the upcoming event.  “They’re really working hard and they’re great kids,” he says.  
This is the second year of the March-A-Thon, and Jamison says they’ve switched things up a bit.  “We made it a little shorter than last year.  Last year it was 10 kilometers, but this year we made it 7 so we could have more fun and do more personal concerts.”
Last year they raised nearly $3,000 which gets used to cover expenses for keeping the band in competition.  Each band member is soliciting sponsors.  Jamison got the idea after watching a presentation about a band in Allen, Texas that had over 800 students.  “They did this big March A-Thon and it paid for their trip to The Rose Bowl.  Those interested in sponsoring or signing up for a personal concert along the march route can contact Band Director Elon Jamison at ejamison@ferndaleschools.org.
More information about supporting the band can be found at The Ferndale Schools Fine Arts Boosters website www.fsfab.org .
Film Fest Next Ferndale Tradition

By, Crystal A. Proxmire
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Ferndale resident Bruce Race in costume for the festival. photo by Crystal Proxmire


Ferndale put its best face forward the first weekend in September 2009, with the first ever Ferndale Film Festival.  The event, which grew out of the Detroit Film Club and their meetings at Dino’s Lounge 22740 Woodward, featured over 30 films at a dozen locations through the city, along with workshops and discussion groups.  Profits from the festival will benefit Ferndale Youth Assistance, Michigan AIDS Coalition and the Muscular Dystrophy Association, though it is not yet clear how much money the event brought in.

 

“We consider it a big success,” said Dean Bach, owner of Dino’s Lounge and one of the Ferndale Film Festival’s founders.  “All the viewing venues were well attended and we got a lot of compliments from businesses that were involved.”

 

Festival attendees screened both long and short films at a diverse mix of Ferndale locations.  The Magic Bag, Blumz, The Post, Go Comedy, Affirmations, Rosie O’Grady’s, Dino’s Lounge, AJs Music Café, The Elks Club, The Ringwalk and Comos all hosted events, while Movies Under the Stars showed films in the Library parking lot and on a giant inflatable screen at Martin Road Park.  

 

Greg Russell, host of the Movie Show Plus movie preview and interview show on TV20, and member of the Detroit Film Club, helped organize aspects of the event-filled Labor Day weekend.  “Dino and I been friends for years.  He and Bill Urich spoke a year ago about doing a movie night up at Dino’s.  ‘A movie night?’ Dino said.  ‘Hell, let’s just do a film festival.’ And that’s how it all got started,” according to Russell.  

 

They along with other volunteers gathered a “top secret” committee of local film connoisseurs who began reviewing films.  They organized all the businesses and found local experts to host classes.  At Como’s Clay Smith talked about eco-friendly set design and a panel gave a talk on The Secrets of Guerilla Filmmaking.  Keith Faycheck, makeup artist for Wolfman Mac Chiller Drive In, did a zombie makeup demonstration and The Theatrical Combat Network overpowered crowds at the Ringwald with their amazing feats of stage-fighting.  

 

Though the Film Festival is over for 2009, Bach and the rest of the film enthusiasts of Ferndale are already making plans for more ways to build up the local industry.  Bach reports that members are active in helping to find extras for the upcoming film Highland Park, and their Thursday night networking group, The Detroit Film Club, continues to be a place where experts and those hoping to get more involved can meet and support each other while “building up infrastructure to support this industry,” as Bach says.
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For more information on the Ferndale Film Festival or Dino’s Lounge go to www.dinoslounge.com. 

 

Greg Pawlica hands out materials at the Gorilla Film Making seminar, photo by C. Proxmire


Gay, Pray and Stay OK:  New Aff Series Looks at What the Bible Says about Homosexuality

By, Crystal A. Proxmire

FERNDALE - As churches become more accepting of people in the LGBT community, the need for information to bridge the gap between God and Gays has prompted a new discussion series titled “Gay, Pray, and Stay OK!”  

The six-week series takes place on Thursday nights from 7:30-9:00pm at Affirmations Community Center, and is organized by Pastor Henry Brinker of Community of the Open Door (United Church of Christ) in Washington, MI.  Topics include: What the Bible Really Says About Homosexuality, Sexual Sodomy and Sin, The Holy Bible Used for Unholy Purposes, Same Sex Marriage, and Inter-Faith Religious Tolerance.  

Brinker hopes that by having presentations and discussions with people of all backgrounds it can create understanding and healing.  “When people are gay they may feel guilty, condemned, rejected, excluded or alienated from the Church of God.  The need to understand what God really says.”

“It also helps to bring understanding with our allies.”

Brinker himself once struggled to make peace between his sexuality and his religious beliefs.  In 1996 he was ousted from his position as a Pastor from the Lutheran Church Missouri Synod because of his homosexuality.  “I had given up on God and the Ministry,” he said.  “A minister told me I was going to hell and I wandered around for six or seven years like I was lost.”  He worked in secular positions and avoided his faith. 

“But when I came to find out there were churches that are accepting, I got back into it,” Brinker says.  “One day I was dragged into a United Church of Christ.  Of course I didn’t want to, but it changed my life.  They asked me to be a guest preacher and I did that more and more.  I couldn’t believe that they accepted me as I was.”

Brinker says he will never forget his times at Trinity United Church of Christ in Warren, but that he is also honored to have the opportunity for his own Ministry at Community of the Open Door, which is part of the United Church of Christ.  The congregation is made up mainly of people from the gay community who wanted a welcoming church environment, though there are allies too.

The discussion series at Affirmations is one way that Brinker hopes to connect gay people of faith. The program brings in several local gay leaders, including Triangle Executive Director Alicia Skillman and Michigan’s first openly gay Judge, Hon. Rudy Serra of Michigan’s 36th District Court in Detroit.

Serra will kick off the series by talking about “What the Bible Really Says about Homosexuality.”  Serra was appointed to the 36th District Court by Governor Jennifer Granholm.  His book “Bag A Fag”, published by the Triangle Foundation, talks about anti-gay police misconduct.  He has also written for The Journal of Psychology and Christianity and The Journal of Intergroup Relations published by the National Association of Human Rights Workers.  He will be presenting at several of the discussions, which will also include time for members of the audience to share their stories and ask questions.

 “We’re really excited about this series,” says Kathleen LaTosch, Chief Administrative Officer at Affirmations.  “It is the second of three programs Affirmations now offers relating to spirituality and faith in the LGBT community.”  

Two months ago the LGBT community center began an interfaith group called “Growing in Spirituality” which meets on Tuesdays from 7:00pm -9:00pm.  They will also be hosting a one-man, 90 minute play called “Jesus Phreak” that explores Bible passages and uses mixed fabrics as a metaphor for homosexuality.  
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Information on the “Gay. Pray and Stay OK” series or any of Affirmation’s other programs and events, please go to www.goaffirmations.org.  Affirmations is located at 290 W. 9 Mile Road in Ferndale.

AJs Assembly Line Concert Record Finally Recognized
By, Crystal A. Proxmire

The first time I met AJ O’Neil was when I began doing freelance writing for Ferndale Friends back in March 2009, and I heard about “some crazy concert going on down at AJs.”  Sure enough the artsy coffee house was packed.  For 288 hours non-stop over 300 bands and solo artists rocked the stage at 240 W. 9 Mile, earning them the title of “Longest Continuous Concert by Multiple Artists” as judged by Guinness World Records. The official E mail came in on August 19th, confirming the record, and O’Neil is now making plans for both a 2010 Assembly Line Concert to break his own record, and a giant after party for all the participants on October 17th.

But what was the point of this massive music display?  According to O’Neil the event was to “show support to Detroit car companies and the auto workers.”  He started a phenomenon called the “I Promise America Pledge” which states that people who sign vote that next time they buy a new vehicle it will be an American-built Ford, GM or Chrysler car.
I showed up at various hours of day and night over the twelve day marathon, hoping to catch the busy coffee shop owner for some comments.  But there was always so much going on.

Disaster was narrowly averted on Friday, March 27th when one performer began doing Celtic chant without accompaniment of musical instruments; a big “no no” if the concert was to follow the rules set forth by the Guiness Book of Worlds Records judges.  Thankfully Ferndale poet and lyricist Cat Listening was quick to jump in and help the singer, Brother Edwards, by jumping on the keyboard and intuitively finding a tune to match.  “It was a little impromptu,” Listening said.  “But he needed back up to qualify.”

Governor Jennifer Granholm paid a visit and press was there from all the local TV channels, newspapers and even the NY Times and the BBC.

When I did get a chance to talk to O’Neil he immediately had me talk to Jeremy Dascardus.  “He’s the man behind all the sound,”  O’Neil said.  “And here’s a local Ford guy named Greg Pawlica whose put in over a hundred hours doing the announcements for the bands.”  Pawlica also happens to be running for city council.
Both men were eager to take a break from the music and share their views with me on the event.  Like many who attended or helped with the event, Dascardus is a displaced auto worker.  He was laid off in July 2008 and was in danger of loosing his home.  In March there were nine foreclosed homes on his street.  “These were all people, my neighbors.  People who put money into 401(k)s and have lost their homes.  They’ve lost everything.  And we need to step up and do something about it.”

Over 3,000 people have signed the “I Promise America” pledge, and the concert brought nationwide attention to the issue of buying American, as well as to our small, but active community.  Granholm along with other elected representatives signed the pledge as well.

A giant celebration party is planned for October 17th at AJs, and everyone who participated is invited out to join in a big jam session and get certificates in a commencement-style ceremony.  He tried to give recognition to all, by saying “Maybe you were a volunteer. You either helped with the production, filming, broadcasting, design, promotion, reporting, emcee-ing, cleaning, cooking, brewing, feeding, monitoring, recording.... We, you, all played a part in this! Not one task, not one person in this miraculous feat was not an important part of why we did it!”

A follow-up concert is also planned for 2010, with details to follow.  For more information, or to sign the pledge, go to www.ipromiseamerica.com.
Stuff Happens:  Channel 4 Mishap

By, Ernest Truant

 

[image: image16.jpg]



Officer talks to the driver of the news van, photo by Steven Pattison


FARMINGTON HILLS - Sometimes stuff happens.  While it may not always be in the best taste, sometimes you just have to laugh.  It’s with that carefree spirit that we bring you these pictures of the Local 4 WDIV news van at the Drew Barrymore Whip It! Premiere in Farmington Hills on September 11, 2009.  As you can see, the gigantic satellite feed equipment came loose from the towering antenna and crashed into the roof of the van.  Fortunately the cord for the equipment was tied about halfway up the antenna, preventing it from landing any further from the van.  Thankfully no one was hurt, except for maybe the pride of the anchorman and the driver and some very expensive equipment.  Sorry Channel 4, but stuff happens.
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Your Pet Can Be Blessed Sept 19th
By, Crystal A. Proxmire
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At the Drayton Avenue Presbyterian Church, pets are a part of the family – God’s family.  And to help bring neighborhood critters, and their owners, out to the church at 2441 Pinecrest, Pastor Scott Miller will be giving Blessing of the Pet services on Saturday, September 19th from 11am to 2pm. 

Here pets of all kinds will receive a mass blessing from Pastor Miller, with opportunities for individual blessings in between.  Mass blessings will be at 11am, noon and 1pm.  
There will also be ice cream for the human guests, treats for the kitties and doggies, and plenty of positive energy for the community.  
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“One of the things unique about our church is the sincerity with which people welcome new visitors,” says Ken Seawell, Drayton Avenue Presbyterian Church’s Evangelism Chair.  “Pets are a big part of people’s lives.  We want to make sure there’s a lot of ways to embrace the community and give people a chance to get to know the church.”

Pets of all kinds are welcome, as long as they are on a leash or in a secure carrier.  

Regular services take place on Sundays from 10am- 11am.  More info can be found at www.draytonavenue.org.

Zombie Make Up Lesson
By, Crystal A. Proxmire

The Ferndale Film Festival brought out experts in many areas of film promotion and production, including Special Effects Makeup Artist Keith Faychak.  Faychak was one of the wizards behind the film “First Date,” where he flawlessly applied fake tattoos and fake piercings.  He is also well-known for his work on Wolfman Mac’s Chiller Drive In, which has just been syndicated through TV20.
For the festival, Faychak taught an audience of adults and children at The Ringwald how to apply a realistic looking wound on a potential zombie’s face.  His model Heather sat patiently while Faychak worked and took questions from the audience.
Here are the steps that Faychak went through to create the appearance of a gash:

1. Clean the person’s face

2. Apply lotion to the skin

3. Apply a latex base.  Small bottles can be purchased for $3-4 at costume supply stores

4. Apply baby powder or talc over the latex.

5. Adding cotton to the latex can give it a disgusting texture.

6. Apply more latex over your work.

7. Use dark yellow, red and black paint or makeup as foundation colors.  Apply lighter colors on top as needed.

8. Apply fake blood last, using a brush or makeup spatula and being careful not to get it all over

9. Have fun being a zombie!

Faychak also recommends keeping as cool as possible when in makeup. Sweat and heat can melt makeup.  “If that happens just apply a layer of latex over it,” he says.

Detroit Film Club Member Shannon Lamarche and her daughter Brianna attended the free class.  Brianna dressed up as a vampire for Halloween last year and experimented with doing her own face.  “I didn’t know how to do wounds,” she said.  “Now I can do them more professionally.”

In addition to movie makeup, Faychak can be hired to do Halloween make up and effects for other occasions.  See more of his work at www.myspace.com/evildeadbob or contact him at kfaychak@hotmail.com.

POLICE REPORT – 

Wednesday, September 9, 2009 2:42 PM

Magistrate Kimberly Wilson arraigned Ellington (who was represented by an attorney) and set bond at $5000 cash / surety. 

She set bond for Williams at $5000 cash.

Wednesday, September 9, 2009 9:07 AM

Suspect accused the phone of being the actual thief  09-2878: 

On 09/08/09 at about 1:30 p.m. Ferndale Ofcs. responded to a report of a man breaking into a phone booth (one of the few antiques left out there). As an officer pulled up the area of 8 Mile / Pinecrest, he saw a 21 year old b/m in the process of using a screwdriver to break into the coin box of the pay telephone. As the officer approached, the suspect immediately said that the phone stole his money and he was merely trying to get it back. The suspect (the man, not the phone) then verbally gave false identification to the officer. Police are seeking warrants for Larceny of Coin Box (six month penalty) and false i.d. to a police officer. We expect to arraign the suspect this afternoon. 
Drunk ride to school  09-2876:

On 09/08/09 at about 8:40 a.m. a Ferndale officer was parked in the parking lot of Taft School when a woman driving a Land Rover pulled into the lot. The 45 year old b/f, Birmingham resident got out of the Land Rover and approached the officer to ask for directions to Coolidge School. She was attempting to take her 9 year old son to class. The boy was a passenger in her vehicle. The officer noticed signs of the woman being intoxicated, and he investigated further. He determined that the woman was drunk and arrested her. The breath test showed that her blood alcohol level was .29. 

The officer drove the woman to FPD after arresting her for OWI, while another officer drove the suspect’s son to school. 

The suspect has no prior convictions, and her driving record is clear. However, Oakland County does have a warrant for her on Fail to Appear on a Civil Charge with a bond of $1500. 

FPD is currently seeking warrant s for OWI with a passenger under 16 years of age. 

Lt. William J. Wilson

Ferndale Police Department

Tuesday, September 8, 2009 7:16 AM

No big news from Ferndale. 

Lt. William J. Wilson

Ferndale Police Department

Thursday, September 3, 2009 4:13 PM

Ferndale Police have arrested 28 year old Ferndale resident, Noah Robert METZGER, for Home Invasion. Police had a report of recurring burglaries in a residence on E. Saratoga street, so officers set up a surveillance system in the resident’s home. Police originally took a burglary report on 08/29/09 when the resident reported that prescription medications were missing from her home, and that this has happened several times over the past four months. About a week earlier, after her and her children left the home, her husband went to the house and saw a neighbor (METZGER) leaving their property through the back yard. They felt this suspicious. After their home was burglarized again, they suspected METZGER and phoned police. 

Officers responded and decided to use police department surveillance equipment inside of the resident’s. On the afternoon of 09/02/09, the woman resident (victim) was home alone and watching the police surveillance monitor. She saw METZGER enter her home. She called out asking who was there, and watched him leave the house. The victim then left her home, but before doing so secreted her own video camera in the home and turned it on. She later left the home for over an hour. When she returned, she noticed prescription drug missing from the home. She observed video recordings and saw that METZGER entered her home and stole the medications. The woman called the police who responded, viewed the video, and then went to the suspects home and arrested him. 

Ambitious Ferndale Patrol officers asked to be provided with surveillance equipment so that they could help set up investigations at regularly targeted or vulnerable locations. Ofc. Matthew Goebel is one officer spearheading the effort. Due to the requests, the department has made such equipment available to the officers, and more surveillance to support this effort is on order (being paid for through Federal Grant money). Ofc. Goebel is the one who obtained permission from this victim to use the equipment in her home, and he installed it . 

ARRAIGNMENT STATUS: 

METZGAR was charged with Home Invasion 2nd Degree, a felony punishable by 15 years.  He was arraigned before Magistrate Mead who set bond at $25,000 cash/surety/10%

<<...>> 

Lt. William J. Wilson

Ferndale Police Department

On Guard with David Petersen’s Mouse Guard

By, Crystal A. Proxmire

The author of the successful graphic novel series Mouse Guard will be joining the Nerdy Book Club at Detroit Comics on September 25, to share with readers the experience of writing, drawing and realizing the acclaimed books.  David Petersen is a young, successful, shining example of what can happen if you follow your heart and chase your dreams.  Now living in Ferndale and writing and drawing full time, Petersen is happy to take time out to meet the people who enjoy his work and keep him continuously inspired.

“I buy my comics from Detroit Comics,” Petersen says.  “It’s nice having a shop right up Woodward from me.  I do appearances at comic conventions around the country.  I think I have made about 17 appearances this year.  Store signings are a bit more infrequent for me, but I have done a few at Detroit Comics.”

The Nerdy Book Club at Detroit Comics meets once a month to discuss graphic novels.   On September 25 from 7-9pm Peterson and others will talk about his work.  “Mouse Guard is a series about the underdog, the unlikely heroes.  I think it’s a good message about trying, and failing, and trying again in order to do more than the status quo,” Petersen says.

Which is exactly what Petersen has had to do to complete these works.  “I completed my first storyline – six issues and a hardcover collection – all while working a full time job in Ypsilanti.  But once the first hardcover came out, it was clear that I couldn’t divide my time any longer.” 

Through hard work and dedication, Petersen was able to refine his craft down to a  manageable process.  “It starts with ideas and outlines.  The outline needs to comve together so that the little scenes or ideas I had fit together into a beginning, middle and end.  I then will make notes on the outline for how many pages I think each ullet point should take to show in comic format.  I work form that outline drawing rough sketches of the pages and panels and take them to finished ink drawings.   I scan the inked pages, color them in photoshop and add the text and balloons before sending the files off to my publisher.  The process takes about two months per issue.”

Petersen has lived in Ferndale for over six years.  For more info on Mouse Guard go to www/mouseguard.net.
ABOUT THE FERNDALE 115 - FAQS


 
WHAT IS THE FERNDALE 115?  The Ferndale 115 is an online community newspaper that comes out on the first and fifteenth of every month (hence the 115 name!).  Our goal is to Inform, Inspire and Unite the people who live, work, and play in Ferndale by providing the news and features you’d expect from a traditional paper – but with many online benefits and less oppressive advertising (and fewer dead trees).



WHO IS THIS BY, AND IS IT OBJECTIVE?  Editor and publisher Crystal A. Proxmire grew up in Ferndale.  She graduated from Hazel Park High school in 1997 and went on to get her degree in Advertising and Public Relations from Grand Valley State.  Proxmire has been a writer and advocate of sharing knowledge and encouraging human potential her entire life.  She started a similar newspaper in 2005 called The Muskegon 115, which was a unique media model at the time.  She hopes to rebuild public faith in the media and its ability to boost a community’s spirit and economy. Politically she hopes to keep the paper as objective as possible, while showing the diverse views and cultures we have here in Ferndale.  All politicians are welcome to share information about each other through this community-driven medium.  



HOW IS THIS DIFFERENT THAN A BLOG?  Blogs are typically opinion pieces written by individuals.  They are a casual form of communication aimed at expressing a personal view.  The Ferndale 115 is a complete newspaper, written by professionals with experience and training in the world of journalism.  We offer news articles, features, a comprehensive community calendar, a regular police report, letters to the editor and everything else you’d expect from a physical newspaper – plus more.  We’ve got an interactive message board, polls, a community views page and links to more information for may of our sources.  We follow journalistic principles of objectivity, and we have a clear goal of Informing, Inspiring and Uniting our readers.



HOW IS THIS DIFFERENT THAN OTHER NEWSPAPERS IN THE AREA?  Unlike most area papers, The Ferndale 115 focuses almost exclusively on Ferndale.  We have regular coverage of City Council meetings, Chamber of Commerce, DDA and other group activities, as well as a regular Police Report shaving the crime that happens right here in our neighborhoods.  Also our coverage is locally written by people who live and work in Ferndale.  We are often compared to Ferndale Friends, a paper that Crystal A. Proxmire used to write for.  The difference is that Ferndale Friends is a physical paper that comes out every two months and focuses on getting to know the people and businesses in Ferndale.  The Ferndale 115 comes out eight times more frequently and covers many things like news, crime, and events.  It also has the interactive features like the message board and the poll. 



WHY SHOULD I BECOME A SPONSOR?  Becoming a sponsor is a great way to show support for the Ferndale Community.  We aim to be the popular source for community information and your sponsorship helps make that happen. Because of our simple layout, sponsors are given great visibility to our readers.  Sponsor ads can link directly back to their page, a bonus you can’t get through any physical paper.  Each sponsor is featured on the home page, as well as on the covers of all print-copies, AND on our flier that goes out door-to-door to homes and businesses.  You can check the sponsorship page at any time to see how many readers we have and how many fliers we are distributing per issue.  We do a minimum of 2000 fliers per issue, exposure alone worth your small investment.   Each sponsor is also featured on at least one more inside page.  Sign up now for introductory rates.  Send all inquires to editor@ferndale115.com.



HOW CAN I HELP?   Become a regular reader and sign up for our e-mail reminders.  Tell your friends, coworkers, and neighbors about The Ferndale 115.  The more people involved the better it will be.  Send in your letters to the editor and announcements.  Send story ideas and press releases.  Be a sponsor.  Look at our on-going wish list and see if you can do anything in trade.  Consider buying a sponsorship for your favorite group, cause or organization.  We're looking for people to send in articles about topics that are important to them.  Even if you're not a writer, we want to work with you to share YOUR knowledge with our neighbors.  Think of how you might be able to help us with special sections.  

WE NEED:

Someone to write about Ferndale sports of any kind.

Articles from local experts on any topic.

Opinion letters for the Ferndale View Section

People who want to write a regular column in trade for advertising

TRADES OR DONATIONS OF THINGS WE NEED:

*Digital Camera (DESPERATELY NEED)

*Printer paper, copies, promotional items

*Food.  Restaurants and other businesses can advertise in trade for food or gift certificates.

*A Car. 

*A real job - full or part time - so that I can pay my bills while I get this going.

Contact me at editor@ferndale115.com.



WHERE DO I SEND STORY IDEAS, LETTERS TO THE EDITOR OR PRESS RELEASES? editor@ferndale115.com.  Or The Ferndale 115 PO Box 71311, Madison Heights, MI 48071.



WHY IS YOUR PAGE SO…(BLAH, BLAH, BLAH)?  This page is best viewed using Mozilla Firefox.  Even then, it’s not always so great.  We’re using a simple template we can’t afford to have a better one designed for us.  Our page is simple by intention, but it could be better.  So before you complain, please realize that we already know.  Consider giving a sponsorship so that we can make it better.  We also have tons of ideas for features and sections that we would like to add, but we need help if this paper is going to be all that in can be.



ARE YOU HIRING?  Gosh no.  I need a real job too.  Unfortunately because we are just starting out, we can only afford to pay writers in trade for advertising.  We are currently accepting resumes for a sponsorship sales position.  We are looking for someone with strong Ferndale roots and a proven ability to raise funds in the city.  Send resume to editor@ferndale115.com.  On occasion I have articles that I can pay for or need a photographer.  If you're a writer or photographer who would like to be notified of opportunities please e mail me a short note about what kind of work you've done and a link to your website if you have one. 



HOW DO I MAKE PAYMENTS?  All payments must be made to Crystal A. Proxmire, who is receiving them as an independent contractor.  Tax ID # available to clients upon request.  There is a Pay Pal form on the home page or you may mail a check to Crystal A. Proxmire, PO Box 72311, Madison Heights, MI 48071.



CAN I USE YOUR PICTURE OR ARTICLE ELSEWHERE?  All images and words on this site are copyright Crystal A. Proxmire, unless otherwise noted.  Reprint fee is $50 per article and $25 per picture and must be approved through me at editor@ferndale115.com.  

HOW CAN I ORDER PICUTRES AND ARTICLE REPRINTS?  The Ferndale 115 offers a CD with many extra pictures taken from each event that we cover for each issue.  These are available for $15 at www.cafepress.com/ferndale115.  Magazine-quality reprints will also be available shortly.

Copyright 2009 Crystal A. Proxmire

PO Box 71311, Madison Heights, MI 48071

editor@ferndale115.com
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2009 Member Ferndale Chamber of Commerce
2009 Ferndale Pub Crawl Media Sponsor

Thank you to our sponsors:





� HYPERLINK "http://www.myspace.com/redhotchief" �Bill Ristov of Dye Salon��230 W 9 Mile�248-544-2439��� HYPERLINK "http://www.boostmobile.com" �Boost Mobile��753 W 9 Mile�248-399-0800��American Pop!�175 W 9 Mile�248-837-9835��Bridget Deegan-Krause�for �Melanie Piana��Mother Fletcher's Vintage Clothing�234 W. 9 Mile�248-398-4816��Robin L Steranko CPA�for�Greg Pawlica��� HYPERLINK "http://www.ipromiseamerica.com" �AJS Music Cafe��240 W 9 Mile�248-399-3946


�Meefers�� HYPERLINK "http://www.meefers.com" �www.meefers.com���Friends of Craig Covey�� HYPERLINK "http://www.coveys-corner.blogspot.com" �www.coveys-corner.blogspot.com���� HYPERLINK "http://www.lennyscopycenter.com" �Lennys Copy Center��2103 Hilton�248-544-6313���Matthew Mnowaczok�for�Melanie Piana�� HYPERLINK "http://www.moderntaxservice.com" ��Modern Tax and Accounting Services��455 W. Woodruff, Hazel Park�248-544-2002











